Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

November 1, 2017


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
November 1, 2017
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first scheduled meeting in November on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr. and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Police Chief Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Dan Handley, P.E.; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. Commissioner Mary Jo Jablonski was excused from the meeting.
Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Alt announced that Commissioner Jablonski will not be in attendance due to illness.


ACTION:
The minutes of the October 18, 2017 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Employee of the Quarter Presentations

The Board presented Department of Public Works employee Mr. Frank Lewis with the Employee of the Quarter Award for the third quarter of 2017. 

Town Administrator’s Report

Waiver of Parking Meter Enforcement for Holiday


November 23, 2017 – January 2, 2018

Mr. George stated the Board historically waived Parking Meter Enforcement at metered spaces during the Holiday Season, and requested the waiver for the period November 23, 2017 – January 2, 2018.


ACTION:
The request to waive Parking Meter Enforcement at metered spaces during the period November 23, 2017 – January 2, 2018 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.

Proclamation P37-2017 Municipal Government Works Month

Mr. George presented Proclamation P37-2017 Municipal Government Works Month. A copy of Proclamation 37-2017 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Proclamation P37-2017 Municipal Government Works Month was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.

Project 2017-002 Route 40 Water Main Extension Bid Opening 

Mr. George stated the Town received (2) bids regarding the extension of a water line from Wilson Avenue on the north side of Route 40 to the property line of the Shoppes at Elkton and Lidl on the south side of the highway. He stated the water line will be approximately 750 linear feet.

Mr. George opened and read the bids into the record of the minutes. The bids are as follows:

	Name
	Address 
	Bid Price

	Corrado Construction Company, LLC

	210 Marsh Lane

New Castle, Delaware 19720
	$418,480.38

	Reybold Construction, LLC

	106 East Scotland Drive

Bear, Delaware 19701
	$395,138.00



Mr. George noted the Town’s Engineer estimated the project cost at $378,415.00. He requested that the Board tentatively accept the bid from Reybold Construction Company, LLC contingent upon review by the Town’s Engineer. 


ACTION:
The request to tentatively accept the bid from Reybold Construction, LLC contingent upon review by the Town’s Engineer was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt’s Report

Mayor Alt stated the Town’s Finance Department now accepts Visa, MasterCard and Discover credit cards.

Mayor Alt, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding the Victor McCool Readiness Center (the Armory), asked Mr. George for an update regarding the status of the facility. 


Mr. George stated the Armory has been declared surplus property and is currently being appraised, which is one of many steps that are involved in the process of decommissioning and selling the facility. He added that he requested permission for the Town to utilize the Armory’s gym for Youth Basketball and will keep the Board updated.

Mayor Alt asked Mr. George to provide an update regarding the removal of the sandbar adjacent to the Delaware Avenue Bridge. 

Mr. George stated he met with representatives of State Highway Administration (SHA) to discuss the accumulation of silt in the area. He stated the Town could remove the sediment if permitted by the Maryland Department of the Environment and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers.

Mayor Alt requested an update regarding the construction of a pedestrian bridge adjacent to the Delaware Avenue Bridge. Mr. George stated the Town’s Engineer submitted a Conditional Letter of Map Revision (CLOMR) to the Federal Emergency Management Administration and it was currently under review. He noted the project cannot move forward without an approved CLOMR.

Mayor Alt, referring to the Board’s ongoing discussions regarding Smart Meters, stated the Department of Public Works will initiate a pilot program in order to determine the final cost associated with replacement of all meters in Town.

Mayor Alt reported that he attended a meeting of the Cecil County Office of Economic Development, at which he reviewed a Power Point Presentation of Elkton’s economic successes. Mayor Alt provided the Power Point to all in attendance. 

Mayor Alt, referring to the Town’s recent efforts to remove accumulated waste from areas behind the Big Elk Mall, Marina Park, and Meadow Park East, showed a Power Point Presentation to those in attendance. 


Elkton Police Chief Donnelly reported that unsheltered citizens inhabiting the above referenced areas were being given cards that provided information regarding housing and other services. 


Mr. Handley stated Department of Public Works (DPW) crews removed more than 63 tons of trash, including human waste and drug paraphernalia, from the above referenced areas, and estimated an additional 15 tons remained at Marina Park. 

Mayor Alt expressed concerns regarding the health and safety of the individuals who had been living in the above referenced areas, adding that the Town had partnered with the Paris Foundation and Meeting Ground to assist individuals with housing and other services.


Chief Donnelly stated the partnership with the Paris Foundation and Meeting Ground was successful, noting that several individuals had received assistance. 

Chief Donnelly commended the efforts of DPW and EPD, particularly EPD Lt. Holly Ayers, in addressing the individuals with dignity and respect. 


Mayor Alt stated the process has stimulated discussion, which was a positive step in providing a direction for advocacy groups while eliminating duplication of services. 


Mayor Alt stated that he was elected to protect the wellbeing of the entire community, and noted that while assisting unsheltered individuals is a priority, the Town will no longer permit the disposal of trash, human waste and other hazardous materials on Town property. 

Mayor Alt, referring to the workshop scheduled on November 8th, stated there are no topics scheduled for discussion and queried the Board for a consensus to cancel the meeting. It was the consensus of the Board to cancel the November 8th workshop. 

Commissioner Givens commended the efforts of everyone involved in cleaning up the Town’s property. 


Public Comment

Mr. Michael Miller stated he lived in an encampment near Farr Creek and expressed concerns regarding the amount of trash that had been dumped on Town property. He stated he kept his area clean and the people who polluted Town property gave other unsheltered individuals a bad name.

Mr. Miller stated he was originally from Baltimore City and came to Elkton due to the services offered here.


Mr. Mike Riscotti echoed Mr. Miller’s comments regarding the pollution of Town property. He added that he was from out of state and came to Elkton due to the services offered here.

Mr. Nick Rollison also echoed Mr. Miller’s comments and stated he came to Elkton from Rising Sun to take advantage of the services offered here.


Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 8:10 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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